# When Women Invented Television

The Untold Story of the Female Powerhouses
Who Pioneered the Way We Watch Today

Jennifer Keishin Armstrong

WHEN WOMEN INVENTED TELEVISION. Copyright © 2021 by Jennifer Armstrong. All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America. No part of this book may be used or reproduced in any manner whatsoever without written permission except in the case of brief quotations embodied in critical articles and reviews. For information, address HarperCollins Publishers, 195 Broadway, New York, NY 10007.

HarperCollins books may be purchased for educational, business, or sales promotional use. For information, please email the Special Markets Department at SPsales@harpercollins.com.

### FIRST EDITION

Designed by Nancy Singer

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data has been applied for.

ISBN 978-0-06-297330-6

21 22 23 24 25 LSC 10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

# NOTES

### Epigraph

v Epigraph: James L. Baughman, Same Time, Same Station: Creating American Television, 1948–1961 (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2007), 8.

### **Introduction: Bold Claims**

- ix Five feet five: Publicity questionnaire, ca. 1936, Box 57, Gertrude Berg Papers, Syracuse University, Syracuse, NY (hereafter referred to as Berg Papers).
- xi longest-running scripted program: Bill Carter, "CBS Turns Out 'Guiding Light," New York Times, April 1, 2009, https://www.nytimes.com/2009/04/02/arts/television/02ligh.html.
- xiii reached 1 million: The New York Times Guide to Essential Knowledge (New York: St. Martin's Press, 2004), 412.
- xiii The C. E. Hooper Company had just begun: Hugh Malcolm Beville, Jr., Audience Ratings: Radio, Television, Cable, Revised Student Edition (Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 1988), 63.
- xiii past fourteen years: Ibid., 8.
- xiii had debuted in May: "Looking Back 60 Years on the 'CBS TV News," CBS News, May 2, 2008, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/looking -back-60-years-on-the-cbs-tv-news/.
- xiii WTVR in Richmond: "WTVR-TV, South's First Television Station, Celebrates 70 years," WTVR, April 22, 2018, https://wtvr.com/2018/04/22/souths-first-television-station-celebrates-70-years/.
- xiv a dismal 6.5 percent: Miranda J. Banks, "Unequal Opportunities: Gender Inequities and Precarious Diversity in the 1970s U.S. Television

- Industry," Feminist Media Histories 4, no. 4 (Fall 2018): 109–29, https://online.ucpress.edu/fmh/article/4/4/109/91947/Unequal -OpportunitiesGender-Inequities-and.
- xiv when women made up 21 percent: Dr. Martha M. Lauzen, "Boxed In 2016–17: Women on Screen and Behind the Scenes in Television," Center for the Study of Women in Television & Film, San Diego State University, September 2017, https://womenintvfilm.sdsu.edu/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/2016-17\_Boxed\_In\_Report.pdf.
- xiv In 2018–2019: Joe Otterson, "Women Reach Historic Highs in On-Screen, Behind the Scenes TV Roles," *Variety*, September 4, 2019, https://variety.com/2019/tv/news/women-reach-historic-highs-in-on-screen-behind-the-scenes-ty-roles-1203323057/.
- xv only if her real-life husband: Madelyn Pugh Davis, Laughing with Lucy: My Life with America's Leading Lady of Comedy (Cincinnati: Clerisy Press, 2005), 50.

### Chapter 1: Yoo-Hoo, Gertrude Berg!

- 2 "she spent money faster": Author's interview with Anne Schwartz, April 30, 2019.
- 2 urging him to sign Berg: Yoo-Hoo, Mrs. Goldberg!, DVD, directed by Aviva Kempner (Docurama, 2010).
- 3 "didn't believe it was fair": Glenn D. Smith, Jr., "Something on My Own": Gertrude Berg and American Broadcasting, 1929–1956 (Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press, 2007), 114.
- 3 nervous breakdown: Smith, "Something on My Own," 12.
- 3 carried the telegram: "Anything but Average," *Tablet*, January 18, 2008, https://www.tabletmag.com/jewish-arts-and-culture/1291/anything -but-average.
- 3 "We lived a life": Gertrude Berg and Cherney Berg, Molly and Me: The Memoirs of Gertrude Berg (New York: McGraw-Hill, 1961), 53.
- 3 "Grandpa Mordecai": Ibid., 16.
- 4 "I think in that whole Edelstein": Author's interview with Adam Berg, May 8, 2019.
- 4 fourth-floor walk-up: Ibid., 45.
- 4 "When I was in the country": Ibid., 79.
- 4 she implied that she had graduated: Smith, "Something on My Own," 83.
- 4 "I went to Columbia": Morris Freedman, "From the American Scene:

- The Real Molly Goldberg," Commentary, April 1956, https://www.commentarymagazine.com/articles/morris-freedman/from-the-american-scene-the-real-molly-goldberg/.
- 5 "When I was a very advanced thirteen": Berg and Berg, Molly and Me, 134.
- 5 "Well, we would walk": Author's interview with Adam Berg, May 8, 2019.
- 5 invented instant coffee: Smith, "Something on My Own," 20.
- 5 He then got a job: Ibid., 21.
- 5 burned down: Yoo-Hoo, Mrs. Goldberg!
- 5 "Jewish art theaters": Marjorie Ingall, "Remembering the Emmys' First Best Actress Winner," *Tablet*, September 17, 2018, https://www.tabletmag.com/sections/community/articles/gertrude-berg-best-actress-emmy.
- 6 typed up her scripts: Smith, "Something on My Own," 102.
- 6 CBS canceled it: Ibid., 29.
- 6 planned the whole thing: Dan Senseney, "The Heart of the Goldbergs," TV-Radio Mirror, August 1954, 40–43, 91–93.
- 6 "My sense of Jewishness": Freedman, "From the American Scene: The Real Molly Goldberg."
- 7 ran without a sponsor: Christopher H. Sterling, ed., *The Concise Encyclopedia of American Radio* (New York: Routledge, 2010), 327.
- 7 NBC executives suggested: David Zurawik, "Made-for-TV History," *Baltimore Sun*, April 28, 2002, https://www.baltimoresun.com/news/bs-xpm-2002-04-28-0204280385-story.html.
- 7 "The show would be nothing": Ibid.
- 7 "plump, dark, and motherly": "Anything but Average," Tablet.
- 7 Ten million listeners: Freedman, "From the American Scene: The Real Molly Goldberg."
- 7 Berg got sick: Sterling, The Concise Encyclopedia of American Radio, 327.
- 7 "It's hard to say": Freedman, "From the American Scene: The Real Molly Goldberg."
- 8 "Although the program": Harlow P. Roberts, "The Radio Audience," *Broadcast Advertising*, April 1932, 36.
- 8 "We love Mollie!": Letter from Mary E. Kelly to Berg, August 5, 1932, Oversize Box 1, Berg Papers.

- 9 "I didn't set out": Berg and Berg, Molly and Me, 191.
- 9 keeping politics off the airwaves: Michael J. Socolow, "American Broadcasting Has Always Been Closely Intertwined with American Politics," The Conversation, April 5, 2018, https://theconversation.com/american-broadcasting-has-always-been-closely-intertwined-with-american-politics-94392.
- 9 "You see, darling": Freedman, "From the American Scene: The Real Molly Goldberg."
- 10 second most respected woman: Ingall, "Remembering the Emmys' First Best Actress Winner."
- 10 "Not in a long time": John Chapman, "Gertrude Berg's 'Me and Molly' an Amusing Play," *Chicago Daily Tribune*, March 7, 1948, F9.
- 11 "As a play": John Beaufort, "Life with Mommele," Christian Science Monitor, March 6, 1948, 10.
- 11 nearly led to a film version: Synopsis by Florence Soman of playscript *Me and Molly,* November 5, 1947, Box 644, folder M740, Paramount Pictures Scripts, Margaret Herrick Library, Beverly Hills, CA.
- 12 "It was during the time": Berg and Berg, Molly and Me, 206.
- 12 "a two-hour gala": Smith, "Something on My Own," 111.
- 12 "exactly right for television": Ibid.
- 12 had attended camp: Ernest Kinoy, interview with Sunny Parich, Television Academy Foundation, October 29, 1998, video, https://interviews.televisionacademy.com/interviews/ernest-kinoy.
- 13 more than five thousand: James W. Roman, From Daytime to Primetime: The History of American Television Programs (Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 2005), 83.
- 13 They all turned her down: Yoo-Hoo, Mrs. Goldberg!
- 14 "Mrs. P. had only one fault": Gerald Clarke, "Bye Society," *Vanity Fair*, April 1988, https://www.vanityfair.com/news/1988/04/truman-capote -198804.
- 14 multimillionaire cigar magnate: Jeremy Gerard, "William S. Paley, Who Built CBS into a Communications Empire, Dies at 89," New York Times, October 28, 1990, https://www.nytimes.com/1990/10/28/obituaries/william-s-paley-who-built-cbs-into-a-communications-empire-dies-at-89.html?pagewanted=all.
- 14 more than a hundred affiliates: David Halberstam, *The Powers That Be* (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1979), 25.

- 14 turned down a chance: David Halberstam, "The Power and the Profits," *The Atlantic*, January 1976, https://www.theatlantic.com/ideastour/media/halberstam-full.html.
- 16 she at last got the call: Smith, "Something on My Own," 115.
- 16 On Thanksgiving Day 1948: "Television: 'Goldbergs' Definitely Set for CBS Tele Series," *Variety*, December 8, 1948, 26.
- 16 "I just wanted to let you know": Letter from C. M. Underhill to Berg, December 6, 1948, Box 57, Berg Papers.
- 17 "frantic conferences": Smith, "Something on My Own," 116.
- 20 "a warm, human, humorous show": Smith, "Something on My Own," 119.
- 20 "an immediate hit on television": Ibid.
- 21 "The Goldbergs came to television": Ibid.
- 21 "While we know what to say": Letter from Joseph A. Moran to Berg, Box 35, folder 519, Thelma Ritter and John Aloysius Moran Papers, Margaret Herrick Library, Beverly Hills, CA (hereafter referred to as Ritter and Moran Papers).
- 22 "Or what do you think": Ibid.
- 22 "In effect, we have": Ibid.
- 23 increased by 57 percent: NBC ad sales brochure, ca. 1952, Box 1, Berg Papers.
- 24 "The studio was being built": Berg and Berg, Molly and Me, 209.

# Chapter 2: Predicament, Villainy, and Female Suffering

- 25 "Now we add": Marcy Carsey and Tom Werner, "Father of Broadcasting David Sarnoff," *Time*, December 7, 1998, http://content.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,989773,00.html.
- 26 wrote 2 million words per year: "Irna Phillips, 72, Serials Writer," New York Times, December 30, 1973, https://www.nytimes.com/1973/12/30/archives/irna-phillips-72-serials-writer-created-as-the-world-turns-dr-brent.html.
- 26 "We're beginning to get really active": Letter from Bill Ramsey to Irna Phillips, June 24, 1948, Box 62, Irna Phillips Papers, Wisconsin Historical Society, Madison, WI (hereafter referred to as Phillips Papers).
- 27 "The intriguing angle": Letter from Phillips to Ramsey, September 7, 1948, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 28 "To my way of thinking": Letter from Ramsey to Phillips, September 23, 1948, Box 62, Phillips Papers.

- 28 youngest of the ten children: Joanne Passet, "Irna Phillips, 1901–1973," Jewish Women's Archive, https://jwa.org/encyclopedia/article/phillips-irna.
- 28 The family lived above: Barbara Sicherman and Carol Hurd Green, eds., Notable American Women: The Modern Period: A Biographical Dictionary (Cambridge, MA: The Belknap Press of Harvard University Press, 1980), 542.
- 28 Betty provided for the family: Passet, "Irna Phillips, 1901–1973."
- 28 "a plain, sickly, silent child": Sicherman and Green, *Notable American* Women, 542.
- 28 graduated from Senn High School: "Phillips, Irna (1901–1973)," Encyclopedia.com, April 15, 2020, https://www.encyclopedia.com/women/encyclopedias-almanacs-transcripts-and-maps/phillips-irna-1901-1973.
- 28 longed to find a reliable husband: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 22–41, Box 12, Phillips Papers.
- 29 When Phillips returned to Chicago: Christopher H. Sterling, The Biographical Encyclopedia of American Radio (New York: Routledge, 2011), 288.
- 29 Someone at WGN thought: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 46–50, Phillips Papers.
- 30 aired six days a week: Sterling, The Biographical Encyclopedia of American Radio, 289.
- 30 "I've never worn that shade": Robert Clyde Allen, Speaking of Soap Operas (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1985), 187.
- 30 voiced Mother Moynihan: John Dunning, On the Air: The Encyclopedia of Old-Time Radio (New York: Oxford University Press, 1998), 531.
- 30 Her pay rose to \$100 per week: Marilyn Lavin, "Creating Consumers in the 1930s: Irna Phillips and the Radio Soap Opera," *Journal of Consumer Research*, June 1995, 75–89.
- 30 refused to try to take her show national: Sterling, *The Biographical Encyclopedia of American Radio*, 289.
- 31 "work for hire": Dunning, On the Air, 531.
- 31 chose to end it: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 73–74, Phillips Papers.
- 31 took comfort afterward: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 77, Phillips Papers.

- 31 "A soap opera is": James Thurber, "Soapland I—O Pioneers!," New Yorker, May 15, 1948, 34, https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/1948/05/15/soapland-i-o-pioneers.
- 32 up to six scripts per day: Sterling, The Biographical Encyclopedia of American Radio, 290.
- 32 an elaborate chart system: "Phillips, Irna (1901–1973)," Encyclopedia .com.
- 32 An average nonfarm family: Bureau of the Census, "Income of Nonfarm Families and Individuals," *Current Population Reports*: Consumer Income, January 28, 1948, https://www2.census.gov/prod2/popscan/p60-001.pdf.
- 32 "America's highest-paid": "Script Queen," Time, June 10, 1940, 66–68.
- 33 began the show: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 98, Phillips Papers.
- 33 socially significant issues: Passet, "Irna Phillips, 1901–1973."
- 33 joined the army in 1944: "Arthur Peterson; TV and Stage Character Actor," Los Angeles Times, November 6, 1996, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1996-11-06-mn-61872-story.html.
- 33 When Phillips noticed: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 50, Phillips Papers.
- 33 "In time my use of women": Ibid., 146.
- 34 "without missing a word": "Phillips, Irna (1901–1973)," Encyclopedia .com.
- 34 After Agnes Eckhardt graduated: Erin Karter, "Remembering Agnes Nixon: 'Queen of Soaps,'" *Northwestern Now*, September 29, 2016, https://news.northwestern.edu/stories/2016/09/obituary-agnes-nixon/.
- 34 She had managed it: Agnes Nixon, interview with Connie Passalaqua, Television Academy Foundation, October 21, 1997, video, https://interviews.televisionacademy.com/interviews/agnes-nixon.
- 34 "heard like one hears": Ibid.
- 35 In 1943: Cary O'Dell, Women Pioneers in Television: Biographies of Fifteen Industry Leaders (Jefferson, NC: McFarland, 1997), 186.
- 35 Phillips began craving: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 117, Phillips Papers.
- 36 "During the time I was there": Ibid., 120.
- 37 "keep my eyes closed": Ibid., 121.
- 38 "It was well-known": Ibid., 122.

- 38 visited Page Military Academy: Ibid., 126-27.
- 39 "For the first time": Ibid.
- 39 "as the weeks went by": Ibid.
- 39 "Miss Phillips, you're making": Ibid.
- 39 She threw an Easter party: Ibid., 156.
- 40 she decided to move: Ibid., 124-25.
- 40 "It was difficult": Ibid.
- 40 "the death knell": Ibid.
- 41 had to pay him \$250,000: Garren Waldo, "Law and Order Revisited: Irna Phillips vs. Emmons Carlson," *Soap Hub*, September 23, 2019, https://soaphub.com/general-soap-operas/soap-opera-history/law-and-order-revisited-irna-phillips-vs-emmons-carlson/.
- 41 General Mills threatened: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 127–29, Phillips Papers.
- 41 a high of more than \$300,000: Ibid., 129.
- 41 Phillips was contending: Letter from Phillips to Evelyn Peirce, May 20, 1948, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 42 "I choose to think": Ibid.
- 42 "Spasmodic turmoil": Letter from Phillips to Dr. Friedman, June 10, 1948, Box 63, Phillips Papers.
- 42 Phillips and her secretary: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 130–31, Phillips Papers.
- 42 "Apartments in Chicago": Ibid.
- 43 at a \$20,000 loss: Unsent letter from Phillips to Ramsey, February 14, 1948, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 43 "Yes, the grass is green": Letter from Phillips to Ramsey, May 20, 1948, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 43 "Back in her beloved": Jack Hellman, "Light 'n' Airy," Variety, June 10, 1948, n.p., Box 63 Phillips Papers.
- 44 enrolled them in Blackhawk Day Camp: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 132–33, Phillips Papers.
- 44 "But I was too much": Ibid.
- 44 "going to couch": Letter from Phillips to Ramsey, March 8, 1949, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 45 She shopped for a new apartment: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 136–38, Phillips Papers.
- 45 expressed interest: Ibid., p. 137.

- 45 "Of course one couldn't": Letter from Phillips to Ramsey, September 7, 1948, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 46 "To me": Letter from Ramsey to Phillips, March 1, 1949, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 46 "even more dialogue": Letter from Phillips to Ramsey, September 7, 1948, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 47 "The TV Department": Letter from Phillips to Ramsey, October 6, 1948, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 47 had to reenvision soap operas: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 138, Phillips Papers.
- 47 "Television also brought": Ibid., 138.
- 48 "New show will be eagle-eyed": "Irna Phillips' Video Soaper," *Variety*, December 22, 1948, 27.
- 48 "I hope Irna does not": Letter from Lewis H. Titterton to Ramsey, 1949, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 48 promising rehearsals: "TV 'Soap Opera," *Broadcasting-Telecasting*, February 7, 1949, 57.
- 48 "Last week television": "Soap Comes to TV," *Pathfinder*, February 9, 1949, 51.
- 48 they scrawled key lines: Jack Gould, "Television in Review: First Soap Opera Starts—"The Broadway Revue," New York Times, February 6, 1949, 242.
- 48 "Television dived into the corn": Ibid.
- 49 "These Are My Children": "These Are My Children," Variety, February 9, 1949, 34.
- 49 "my temporary": Letter from Phillips to Ramsey, March 8, 1949, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 50 "Was it only yesterday": Letter from Phillips to Ramsey, April 22, 1949, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 51 "superbly produced": Letter from Phillips to Ramsey, March 8, 1949, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 51 her new proposal for a TV soap: "Irna Phillips Pens 'Challenge' Soaper," Billboard, March 19, 1949, 13.
- 51 an elaborate dinner: Letter from Ramsey to Phillips, April 5, 1949, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 51 "I may be wrong": Letter from A. H. Morrison to Phillips, September 27, 1949, Box 62, Phillips Papers.

- 52 country's first all-day schedule: David Weinstein, The Forgotten Network: DuMont and the Birth of American Television (Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 2004), 40.
- 52 suggested she visit: Letter from Ramsey to Phillips, September 23, 1948, Box 62, Phillips Papers.
- 52 first Black woman to star: Henry Louis Gates, Jr., and Evelyn Brooks Higginbotham, eds., Harlem Renaissance Lives from the African American National Biography (New York: Oxford University Press), 418.
- 52 may have made her: Tim Brooks and Earle F. Marsh, *The Complete Directory to Prime Time Network and Cable TV Shows*, 1946–Present (New York: Ballantine, 2007), 776.
- 52 "Yessir, it sure is the truth!": Margaret R. Weiss, *The TV Writer's Guide* (New York: Pelligrini & Cudahy, 1952), 96.
- 52 "actress, singer": "Radio and Television: Writers Guild to Strike at 12:01 A.M. Tomorrow over Contract Terms," New York Times, October 25, 1948, 46.
- 53 "television can help rid": "Leaders Guestar on Video," *Pittsburgh Courier*, April 30, 1949, 18.
- 53 "For eight dollars a week": S. W. Garlington, "Hymn Time to Swing Time," New York Amsterdam News, April 2, 1949, 17.
- 53 "Amanda Randolph is herself": Ibid.

# Chapter 3: Women's Realm

- 55 "a chunky man": White, Here We Go Again: My Life in Television (New York: Scribner, 1995), Apple Books/iPad, 55.
- 55 as close as they'd get to rehearsing: Ibid., 60.
- 56 "Let's talk about how": Betty White, interview with Tony Fantozzi, Television Academy Foundation, June 4, 1997, video, https://interviews.televisionacademy.com/interviews/betty-white.
- 57 thought she wanted to be a writer: White, Here We Go Again, 24.
- 57 her class had studied Japan: White, Television Academy Foundation interview.
- 57 she sang "Spirit Flower": White, Here We Go Again, 25.
- 58 an investor in the fledgling technology: Brooks Barnes, "Betty White's Sitcom Solution," *Wall Street Journal*, May 4, 2007, https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB117824705381591915.

- 58 established his own radio station: "A Landmark's Storied and Colorful History," Packard Lofts, https://packardloftsla.com/p/history/.
- 58 A small crowd gathered: White, Here We Go Again, 25–27.
- 59 "a fluffy white tulle number": Ibid., 26.
- 59 opera singer Felix Hughes: Ibid., 25.
- 59 bout of strep throat: Tess White, "My Daughter, Betty White," TV Radio Mirror, February 1955, 30.
- 59 "I had been studying": White, Here We Go Again, 24.
- 60 American Women's Voluntary Services: Ibid., 27–28.
- 60 a young man named Paul: White, Here We Go Again, 30.
- 60 Dick Barker: Kristy Puchko, "15 Fun Facts About Betty White," Mental Floss, January 17, 2019, https://www.mentalfloss.com/article/61054/15-things-you-didnt-know-about-betty-white.
- 60 "Back in those days": Betty White, interview with Piers Morgan, Piers Morgan Tonight, April 17, 2012, video, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=rayQ1y8Up1I, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=vSUpYuwyyOc.
- 60 Bliss-Hayden Theatre: White, Here We Go Again, 31-35.
- 61 going to the beach: Jane Morris, "No Time for Nothun," article draft, ca. 1954, Box 27, folder 16, Jane Ardmore Papers, Margaret Herrick Library, Beverly Hills, CA (hereafter referred to as Ardmore Papers).
- 61 fifth floor of the Taft Building: White, Here We Go Again, 35–39.
- 62 "Listen, I know": Ibid., 36.
- 63 "There are some outstanding examples": Ibid., 54.
- 63 break up with Allan: Ibid., 39–42.
- 63 a little bit of everything: Ibid., 55-61.
- 64 went out of business: Ibid., 44–45.
- 64 On one of her casting rounds: Ibid., 45–50.
- 66 "It must have looked": Ibid., 49.
- 66 "Betty, I must ask you": Ibid.
- 67 Park La Brea: Ibid., 60.
- 67 recognized Jarvis's voice: Ibid., 51-53.
- 67 It turned out: Ibid., 63.
- 67 "I should have heard": Ibid., 53.
- 68 "All you have to do": Ibid., 55.
- 69 "Mrs. Allan, your tail is wagging": Ibid., 61.
- 71 "For whatever reason": Ibid., 66.

- 71 Herb Jeffries: Ibid., 69.
- 71 "That girl in the green suit": White, Television Academy Foundation interview.
- 72 "As our audience multiplied": White, Here We Go Again, 74.
- 73 nearly sixty: White, Here We Go Again, 79.
- 73 refused to read off a script: Ibid., 76.
- 73 "You put the soap": Ibid., 81.
- 73 hired pitchmen performed: Ibid., 76–79.
- 74 Saint Bernard: Ibid., 117.
- 74 White dressed as a young girl: Ibid., 119.
- 74 riffed on local news stories: Ibid., 61–62.
- 74 Mary Sampley dressed: Ibid., 80-82.
- 74 "loved doing the show": Ibid., 82.
- 75 "Never to talk down": Ibid., 84–85.
- 75 "all the good things": Ibid., 34.
- 75 "I love working": Jane Ardmore, "Look at the Girl Who Was Never Going to Marry!," article draft, ca. 1971, Box 27, folder 16, Ardmore Papers.
- 76 A three-year-old girl: "Mother Recalls 1949 Well Accident That Ended in Tragedy with AM-Well Rescue," Associated Press, October 17, 1987, https://apnews.com/53498a86a7733cff398986f30fa5c4f9.
- 76 "ONE LITTLE GIRL": Photo, Find a Grave, https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/10679/kathy-fiscus#view-photo=160824971.
- 76 first televised cooking show: "Monty M. McDonald; Early TV Show Host," Los Angeles Times, March 5, 1997, https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-1997-03-05-mn-35064-story.html.
- 76 she didn't know how to cook: Mary Beth Haralovich and Lauren Rabinovitz, *Television, History, and American Culture: Feminist Critical Essays* (Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 1999), 37.
- 76 Viewers delighted: Ibid., 43.
- 77 "conform rapidly": Quoted in Gilbert Seldes, *The Great Audience* (New York: Viking Press, 1950), 182.
- 77 "The extraordinary sense": Ibid., 192.

# Chapter 4: A Holy Terror

80 threw a garden party: "Socially Speaking," New York Amsterdam News, June 18, 1949, 13.

- 80 "to cook or play sports": Author's interview with Adam Clayton Powell III, May 11, 2019.
- 80 "After three years": Adam Clayton Powell, Jr., "My Life with Hazel Scott," *Ebony*, January 1949, 42–50.
- 81 "You understand": Author's interview with Adam Clayton Powell III, May 11, 2019.
- 82 only surviving child of six: Karen Chilton, Hazel Scott: The Pioneering Journey of a Jazz Pianist from Café Society to Hollywood to HUAC (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2008), 1.
- 82 her father left the family: Ibid., 5.
- 82 with four-year-old Hazel: Ibid., 8.
- 82 She discovered the piano: Ibid., 6.
- 82 She improvised on the instrument: Donald Bogle, *Prime Time Blues:* African Americans on Network Television (New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2001), 15.
- 83 By the time she was eight: Chilton, Hazel Scott, 22.
- 83 By age fifteen: Joanna Scutts, "This Piano Prodigy Was the First African-American Woman to Host Her Own TV Show," *Time*, September 27, 2016, https://time.com/4507850/hazel-scott/.
- 83 She played gigs at night: Chilton, Hazel Scott, 48.
- 83 she began to perform solo: Lorissa Rinehart, "This Black Woman Was Once the Biggest Star in Jazz. Here's Why You've Never Heard of Her," Narratively, August 1, 2018, https://narratively.com/this-black-woman-was-once-the-biggest-star-in-jazz-heres-why-youve-never-heard-of-her/.
- 83 she hosted her own radio show: Grant Jackson, "Hazel Scott on Piano Jazz," NPR, June 10, 2011, https://www.npr.org/2011/06/10/137107329/hazel-scott-on-piano-jazz.
- 83 "But where others murder": "Music: Hot Classicist," *Time*, October 5, 1942, http://content.time.com/time/subscriber/article/0,33009,773793-1,00.html.
- 84 performed at the 1939 World's Fair: Scutts, "This Piano Prodigy Was the First African-American Woman to Host Her Own TV Show."
- 84 Scott made \$4,000 a week: Chilton, Hazel Scott, 77.
- 85 "Scott was about as elegant": Donald Bogle, Brown Sugar: Eighty Years of America's Black Female Superstars (New York: Da Capo Press, 1980), 106.

- 85 She turned down: Chilton, Hazel Scott, 73.
- 86 "Am I to understand": Ibid., 83.
- 86 Harry Cohn swore: Ibid., 85.
- 86 "I've been brash": Ibid., xiv.
- 86 just weeks after: Rinehart, "This Black Woman Was Once the Biggest Star in Jazz."
- 86 he had admired her: Powell, "My Life with Hazel Scott."
- 86 "We both were tired of leeches": Ibid.
- 87 Life magazine photo spread: Scutts, "This Piano Prodigy Was the First African-American Woman to Host Her Own TV Show."
- 87 He agitated for: "POWELL, Adam Clayton, Jr., 1908–1972," History, Art & Archives, United States House of Representatives, https://history.house.gov/People/Detail/19872.
- 87 disagreed with civil rights leader: "Powell, Adam Clayton, Jr.," King Encyclopedia, The Martin Luther King, Jr. Research and Education Institute, Stanford University, https://kinginstitute.stanford.edu/encyclopedia/powell-adam-clayton-jr.
- 87 A few months after their wedding: Scutts, "This Piano Prodigy Was the First African-American Woman to Host Her Own TV Show."
- 88 Powell sent a telegram: Telegram from Powell to Truman, October 12, 1945, "Harry S. Truman to Adam Clayton Powell, Jr., with Attached Telegrams and Press Releases, October 12, 1945," Harry S. Truman Library & Museum (hereafter referred to as Truman Library), https://www.trumanlibrary.gov/library/research-files/harry-s-truman-adam-clayton-powell-jr-attached-telegrams-and-press-releases?documentid=NA&pagenumber=9.
- 88 "in the management or policy": Letter from Truman to Powell, October 12, 1945, Truman Library, https://www.trumanlibrary.gov/library/research-files/harry-s-truman-adam-clayton-powell-jr-attached-telegrams-and-press-releases?documentid=NA&pagenumber=2.
- 88 When Truman's wife: "POWELL, Adam Clayton, Jr., 1908–1972," History, Art & Archives, United States House of Representatives.
- 88 Powell told a story: Powell, "My Life with Hazel Scott."
- 89 "This is for being": Ibid.
- 89 "She is a great help": Ibid.
- 90 she made \$85,000: "Hazel Pays Tax on Income of \$85,000," Cleveland Call and Post, March 13, 1948, 10B.

- 90 She signed: Otto Mack, "Record Parade," Cleveland Call and Post, March 6, 1948, 8B.
- 90 2,500 at St. Louis's Auditorium Opera House: "2500 Hear Miss Hazel Scott at St. Louis," *New Journal and Guide*, January 17, 1948, A 18.
- 90 more than 14,000 at New York City's Lewisohn Stadium: "14,000 at Stadium Hear Hazel Scott," *The New York Times*, June 20, 1948, 53.
- 90 "seemed unintimidated": Arthur V. Berger, "Hazel Scott: Pianist Performs Beethoven Concerto at Stadium," New York Herald Tribune, June 21, 1948, 12.
- 90 The hometown crowd mobbed her: "15,000 Applaud Scott at Stadium," New York Amsterdam News, June 26, 1948, 4.
- 91 "If this happens again": Chilton, Hazel Scott, 138.
- 91 refused to play a scheduled concert: "Hazel Scott Says Segregation Rule Surprise to Her," *The Austin Statesman*, November 16, 1948, 1.
- 91 when she saw: Chilton, Hazel Scott, 138.
- 91 set her back \$2,000: "Jimcro Dealt Telling Blow by Artist in Texas," New Journal and Guide, November 20, 1948, E2.
- 91 "Why would anyone": Chilton, Hazel Scott, 138.
- 91 "Oh, don't tell the boy": Author's interview with Adam Clayton Powell III, May 11, 2019.
- 92 "I want the following things": Chilton, Hazel Scott, 139.
- 92 she filed a \$50,000 lawsuit: "Hazel Scott Sues Café for \$50,000," *Afro-American*, February 26, 1949, 7.
- 93 Scott got the call: Chilton, Hazel Scott, 140.
- 95 Leon openly identified: John S. Wilson, "Barney Josephson, Owner of Café Society Jazz Club, Is Dead at 86," New York Times, September 30, 1988, https://www.nytimes.com/1988/09/30/obituaries/barney-josephson-owner-of-cafe-society-jazz-club-is-dead-at-86.html.

# Chapter 5: One of Us

- 99 "Visuality has made": Larry Wolters, "The Goldbergs Move in for a Long Stay on TV," Chicago Daily Tribune, February 14, 1949, B7.
- 99 "I can truthfully say": Letter from Mrs. Libby to Berg, ca. 1951, Box 57, Berg Papers.
- 99 "A shut-in who wants": Letter from Mrs. W. J. MacInerney, ca. 1951, Box 57, Berg Papers.

- 100 "I have been resisting": Letter from Alfred H. Morton to Berg, June 20, 1949, Box 57, Berg Papers.
- 100 "pick up dialect and color": James Poling, "I'm Molly Goldberg," *Red-book*, August 1949, n.p., Berg Papers.
- 100 "For years radio": Jerry Franken, "Radio and Television Program Reviews: The Goldbergs," *Billboard*, January 29, 1949, 8.
- 101 "When I first heard": Letter from Carrie Welch to CBS, October 24, 1949, Box 57, Berg Papers.
- 101 "MRS. SCHUSTER AND I": Telegram from M. Lincoln Schuster to Berg, October 4, 1949, Box 57, Berg Papers.
- 102 "the Motion Picture Industry": Carol A. Stabile, *The Broadcast 41: Women and the Anti-Communist Blacklist* (London: Goldsmiths Press, 2018), 165.
- 102 Washington plays a cook/maid named Louise: Fredi Washington, script for *The Goldbergs*, January 24, 1949, folder 24, Fredi Washington Papers, Amistad Research Center, New Orleans.
- 102 sales representatives had secured: SWIG, "Hazel Scott Gets Own TV Show," New York Amsterdam News, February 11, 1950, B2.
- 104 It was likely located: I've deduced this with the help of Clarke Ingram, a Pittsburgh radio personality and programming executive who maintains an archive of DuMont materials and information. Because Scott was broadcasting in the same studio as *Captain Video and His Video Rangers* in 1950, Ingram says, it's likely that she was in the Wanamaker Building.
- 104 Wanamaker's shoppers could sometimes: DuMont–John Wanamaker Television Studio announcement, September 3, 1945, http://eyesofageneration.com/teletales-2-1945-dumont-to-open-worlds-largest-tv-studios-the-location-o/.
- 105 The set looked like a living room: Donald Bogle, *Primetime Blues: African Americans on Network Television* (New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 2001), 16.
- 106 "Pianist Hazel Scott": June Bundy, "Radio and Television Program Reviews: The Hazel Scott Show," Billboard, March 25, 1950, 13.
- 106 Mondays, Wednesdays, and Fridays: Bogle, Primetime Blues, 15.
- 107 "a neat little show": "Television Reviews: Hazel Scott," Variety, April 19, 1950, 34.

- 107 "Negro performers win better roles": "Television," *Ebony*, June 1950, 22–24.
- 108 "The thinking": "Negro Talent Coming into Own on TV, Without Use of Stereotypes," *Variety*, May 3, 1950, 30.
- 108 Five million sets were sold: "1950s: TV and Radio," Encyclopedia.com, https://www.encyclopedia.com/history/culture-magazines/1950s-tv-and-radio.
- 108 almost 90 percent: "The Fifties," The Gilder Lehrman Institute of American History AP US History Study Guide, https://ap.gilderlehrman.org/history-by-era/fifties/essays/fifties.
- 108 Lazy Bones: "Six Decades of Channel Surfing," Zenith, https://zenith.com/heritage/remote-background/.
- 108 "Complete automatic program selection": 1950 ad, Television History—the First 75 Years, http://www.tvhistory.tv/1950\_Zenith \_Wired\_Remote.JPG.
- 108 owners kept tripping: "Six Decades of Channel Surfing," Zenith.
- 109 "Without prejudice": Gilbert Seldes, *The Great Audience* (New York: Viking Press, 1950), 173.
- 109 Videotape wasn't widely available: Wesley S. Griswold and Martin Mann, "TV Goes to Tape," *Popular Science*, February 1960, 101–03, 236–37.
- 110 Albert Einstein warned: Albert Einstein, "Atomic War or Peace," *The Atlantic*, November 1947, https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/1947/11/atomic-war-or-peace/305443/.
- 110 found out from a fellow musician: Karen Chilton, Hazel Scott: The Pioneering Journey of a Jazz Pianist from Café Society to Hollywood to HUAC (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2008), 143.
- 110 titled *Red Channels*: Andrew Glass, "Counterattack Publishes 'Red Channels,' June 22, 1950," Politico, June 22, 2012, https://www.politico.com/story/2012/06/this-day-in-politics-077707.
- 110 Many major advertisers subscribed: "Blacklisting," AdAge, September 15, 2003, https://adage.com/article/adage-encyclopedia/black listing/98533.
- 111 The group behind both: Nancy Bernhard, U.S. Television News and Cold War Propaganda, 1947–1960 (Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 1999), 56.

- 111 "Several commercially sponsored dramatic series": American Business Consultants, *Red Channels* (New York: Counterattack, 1950), 2–3.
- 112 Scott's listing included: Ibid., 129–30.
- 112 put on a benefit concert: E. Taubman, "Swing Feature Soviet Benefit: Café Society Assures at Least a Thousand Watches for the Russian Fighting Forces," New York Times, April 12, 1943, 28.
- 114 Ironically, it was Scott: Hazel Scott FBI File.
- 115 "The set looks like nothing": Jo Coppola, "Tele-Tales," Newsday, June 26, 1950, 34.
- 116 "television's father of the year": Joseph Dorinson, Kvetching and Shpritzing: Jewish Humor in American Popular Culture (Jefferson, NC: McFarland & Company, 2015), 162.
- 116 "have marked down": Letter from Schuster to Berg, February 27, 1950, Box 57, Berg Papers.
- 117 In March 1950: Summary of agreement, March 31, 1950, Box 2, folder 193, Paramount Pictures Contract Summaries, Margaret Herrick Library, Beverly Hills, CA.
- 117 The script: MOLLY, script, 1950, Paramount Pictures Scripts, Box 644, folder M740, Herrick Library.
- 118 The final film: MOLLY, script, 1950, Paramount Pictures Scripts, Box 644, folder M741, Herrick Library.
- 119 "Anybody in the world": Author's interview with Barbara Rush, September 19, 2019.
- 119 Berg threw a wrap party: Mike Connolly, "Just for Variety," Variety, ca. September 1950, n.p., Berg Papers.
- 120 five nights a week: "Radio-Television: Hazel Scott," Variety, June 28, 1950, 36.
- 120 "Miss Scott is a lively performer": Ibid.
- 120 even the museum: Stabile, The Broadcast 41, 175.
- 120 Ethel Waters was: Ni'Kesia Pannell, "15 Monumental Moments in Black Hollywood History," *Essence*, October 24, 2017, https://www.essence.com/entertainment/timeline-black-hollywood-firsts/#25179.
- 121 "Hazel Scott had carried": Bogle, Primetime Blues, 18.
- 121 "There sat the shimmering Scott": Ibid., 16.
- 121 "Here is a gal": Sam Chase, "Radio and Television Program Reviews: Hazel Scott Show," *Billboard*, August 12, 1950, 14.

- 121 Just a month later: "Defense vs. Getting Muirized," Billboard, September 9, 1950, 4.
- 122 appealed to the FBI: Carol Stabile, "The Typhoid Marys of the Left: Gender, Race, and the Broadcast Blacklist," Communication and Critical/Cultural Studies, September 2011, 266–85.
- 122 told Berg she had two days: Thomas Doherty, Cold War, Cool Medium: Television, McCarthyism, and American Culture (New York: Columbia University Press, 2005), 43.
- 123 "run-of-the-play": Glenn D. Smith, Jr., "Something on My Own": Gertrude Berg and American Broadcasting, 1929–1956 (Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press, 2007), 157.
- 123 She asked to go before: Scutts, "This Piano Prodigy Was the First African-American Woman to Host Her Own TV Show."
- 123 "Your mother cannot": Author's interview with Adam Clayton Powell II, May 11, 2019.

### Chapter 6: What Are You Going to Do About Your Girl?

- 125 called a press conference: "Gypsy, Scott, and Wicker in Red Denials," *Billboard*, September 23, 1950, 3.
- 126 "This is the day": "Hazel Scott's Anti-Communist Statement," Bill-board, September 23, 1950, 4.
- 126 "I call upon my colleagues": Ibid., 93.
- 126 "House Un-American Activities Committee's pussyfooting": "High-Low Democracy," *Chicago Defender*, September 23, 1950, 6.
- 127 the committee didn't have time: "Hazel Scott Denies Any Red Sympathies," New York Times, September 16, 1950, 5.
- 127 "A method must be found": "Call for United Industry," *Billboard*, September 23, 1950, 3–4.
- 127 At 10:40 a.m.: Testimony of Hazel Scott Powell, Hearing before the Committee on Un-American Activities, House of Representatives, Eighty-first Congress, second session, September 22, 1950, https://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt?id=uiug.30112042685518&view=1up &seq=5, 3611.
- 128 "guilt-by-listing": Ibid., 3620.
- 128 "a lie": Ibid., 3618.
- 128 "vile and un-American": Ibid., 3620.
- 128 "I am not": Ibid., 3619.

- 128 "headline-seeking superpatriots": Ibid., 3625.
- 128 "The actors, musicians": Ibid., 3626.
- 128 "by direction of my employer": Ibid., 3612.
- 128 "Did the publishers": Ibid., 3613.
- 128 "What I am getting at": Ibid., 3617.
- 129 "I don't agree with you": Ibid.
- 129 "They make no bones": Ibid.
- 129 "As often and expertly": Lester B. Granger, "On 'Red Channels," New York Amsterdam News, September 23, 1950, 8.
- 129 "Hazel Scott Assails": Karen Chilton, Hazel Scott: The Pioneering Journey of a Jazz Pianist from Café Society to Hollywood to HUAC (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2008), 147–48.
- 129 HUAC appeared to regret: "Wood Closes Door on HUAC Appearances," Billboard, September 30, 1950, 4.
- 130 "It was just that we felt": Merle Miller, The Judges and the Judged: The Report on Blacklisting in Radio and Television (New York: Doubleday & Company, 1952), 112.
- 130 "Why did Hazel": Chilton, Hazel Scott, 149.
- 130 with her husband joining her: J. T. Gipson, column, Los Angeles Sentinel, November 2, 1950, B4.
- 131 had to cancel: Harry Levette, "Gossip of the Movie Lots," *Philadelphia Tribune*, November 28, 1950, 12.
- 131 "It's so wonderful": Author interview with Adam Clayton Powell III, May 11, 2019.
- 131 Accompanied by her son: "Latch On," Chicago Defender, January 13, 1951, 6.
- 131 pulled in an impressive: Glenn D. Smith, Jr., "Something on My Own": Gertrude Berg and American Broadcasting, 1929–1956 (Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press, 2007), 194.
- 131 She began meeting regularly: Ibid., 157.
- 132 "appear on every available platform": Ibid.
- 132 "Discussions are now": Ibid., 158.
- 133 A typical headline: Hedda Hopper column, "Gertrude Berg More like Her Amiable Molly Than She Is Herself," *Providence Sunday Journal*, November 12, 1950, n.p., Berg Papers.
- 133 "Dear Molly": Letter from Bill Ramsey to Berg, December 21, 1950, Box 57, Berg Papers.

- 133 Another typical article: "Molly Goldberg Tells How to Make Blintzes," marked "Bulletin, 12/28/50," n.p., Berg Papers.
- 134 "She was always": Author's interview with Adam Berg, May 8, 2019.
- 134 "This egg is cold": Ibid.
- 135 Henry James's *The Bostonians*: Morris Freedman, "From the American Scene: The Real Molly Goldberg," *Commentary*, April 1956, https://www.commentarymagazine.com/articles/morris-freedman/from-the-american-scene-the-real-molly-goldberg/.
- 135 a print of Raphael's: Smith, "Something on My Own," 55.
- 135 twelve hours a day: "Anything but Average," *Tablet*, January 18, 2008, https://www.tabletmag.com/jewish-arts-and-culture/1291/anything -but-average.
- 137 about eight hundred people: "Emmy' Awards," *Broadcasting-Telecasting*, January 29, 1951, 64.
- 137 Dr. Ross's Dog Food: Thomas O'Neil, The Emmys: Star Wars, Showdowns, and the Supreme Test of TV's Best (New York: Viking Penguin, 1992), 27.
- 137 "Just like one book": "Alan Young, Gertrude Berg Win TV Honors for 1950," Los Angeles Times, January 24, 1951, 2.
- 138 "I've been a good father": Todd Van Luling, "10 Super Weird Things You Didn't Know About the Emmys," HuffPost, August 25, 2014, https://www.huffingtonpost.ca/entry/emmys-facts\_n\_5699168.
- 138 added the actor and actress categories: O'Neil, The Emmys, 27.
- 138 "heartwarming": "Film Reviews: The Goldbergs," *Variety,* November 22, 1950, 8.
- 139 "great fun": "Feature Reviews: The Goldbergs," *Boxoffice*, December 2, 1950, B15.
- 139 the first property: "On the Air," *The Hollywood Reporter*, September 7, 1950, n.p., Berg Papers.
- 139 received a summons: Congressional summons from W. J. Jones to Philip Loeb, April 20, 1951, Reel 1, Box 1, folder 1.5, Philip Loeb Papers, New York Public Library Manuscripts and Archives Division, New York City (hereafter referred to as Loeb Papers).
- 139 TV's number nine show: "'Fireside,' 'Philco' in Lead," *Billboard*, May 26, 1951, 7.
- 139 had a sit-down conversation: Smith, "Something on My Own," 158-60.
- 139 It cost about \$11,000: "Fireside," Philco' in Lead," Billboard.

- 140 "The Columbia Broadcasting System": Quoted in Smith, "Something on My Own," 60.
- 140 her first in twenty-two years: "Studio Sidelights: CBS," *Tele-Talent*, June 25, 1951, n.p., Berg Papers.
- 140 "I'm going to find": Quoted in Smith, "Something on My Own," 163.
- 140 was back in Los Angeles: "Angelenos Awaiting Hazel Scott Concert," Los Angeles Sentinel, April 19, 1951, A4.
- 141 first US TV series: Nicole Chung, "The Search for Madame Liu-Tsong," Vulture, September 2017, vulture.com/2017/09/the-search -for-the-gallery-of-madame-liu-tsong.html.
- 141 had been in the works: Donald Roe, "Childress, Alvin," *Encyclopedia* of African American History (New York: Oxford University Press, 2009), 372.
- 141 who would lip-sync: Si Steinhauser, "Amos'n' Andy Chose Negro Stars for TV Film," *The Pittsburgh Press*, December 13, 1950, https://news.google.com/newspapers?id=sXgbAAAIBAJ&sjid=ak0EAAAIBAJ&pg=1581,6710228&dq=spencer+williams&hl=en.
- 142 Pittsburgh Courier had encouraged: "Courier Seeks 5,000 Ministers to Talk on Self-Respect," Pittsburgh Courier, September 12, 1931, 7.
- 142 issued a clear bulletin: "Why the Amos 'n' Andy Show Should Be Taken Off the Air," NAACP Bulletin, August 15, 1951.
- 142 The call for a boycott: Joshua K. Wright, PhD, "Reflections on Black Image in Amos'n' Andy," Abernathy, March 1, 2017, https://abernathymagazine.com/reflections-on-black-image-in-amos-n-andy/.
- 143 took her act from Los Angeles to London: "Gypsy, Scott Score at London Palladium," *Variety*, September 12, 1951, 2.
- 143 a tour of Europe: "Hazel Scott Set for 40 Weeks, May Hit 100G," *Billboard,* February 10, 1951, 41.
- 143 "We share each other's glory": Chilton, Hazel Scott, 154.
- 143 "A person needs to": Ibid., 156.
- 144 she recorded a new album: Ibid., 155-56.
- 144 "All right, we're going": Ibid., 156.
- 144 he later wired: Richard Cohen, "Tear Down J. Edgar Hoover's Name," Washington Post, November 20, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/j-edgar-hoover-not-just-robert-e-lee-should-go/2017/11/20/26f3ce26-ce2f-11e7-81bc-c55a220c8cbe\_story.html.
- 144 her moods swung: Chilton, Hazel Scott, 157.

- 145 a standard treatment: Edward Shorter, "The History of ECT: Unsolved Mysteries," *Psychiatric Times*, February 1, 2004, https://www.psychiatrictimes.com/schizophrenia/history-ect-unsolved-mysteries.
- 145 She showed little improvement: Chilton, Hazel Scott, 157-58.

### Chapter 7: Aren't You Ashamed?

- 147 checked into the hospital: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 141–42, Phillips Papers.
- 149 The idea had struck her: Ibid., 139–42.
- 151 "In my opinion": Ibid., 139-140.
- 151 "No one seemed overly enthusiastic": Ibid.
- 152 "unusually talented and photogenic": Ibid., 141.
- 152 added an afternoon movie: White, Here We Go Again: My Life in Television (New York: Scribner, 1995), 90.
- 153 "Had we overextended": Ibid., 93.
- 154 visit Western Costume Company: Ibid., 96.
- 154 "Oh, you like": Ibid.
- 154 Jarvis had often mentioned: Ibid., 100.
- 154 "On a few occasions": Ibid.
- 155 "Whether Al was using": Ibid.
- 156 more than a hundred: Pat Saperstein, "Longtime Thesp Eddie Albert Dies," *Variety*, May 27, 2005, https://variety.com/2005/scene/markets-festivals/longtime-thesp-eddie-albert-dies-1117923612/.
- 156 extraordinary record in World War II: "Famous Veteran: Eddie Albert," Military.com, https://www.military.com/veteran-jobs/career-advice/military-transition/famous-veteran-eddie-albert.html.
- 157 "You've attracted a large following": David C. Tucker, *The Women Who Made Television Funny* (Jefferson, NC: McFarland & Company, 2007), 159.
- 157 Fedderson called another meeting: White, Here We Go Again, 105.
- 158 "had delicious senses of humor": Robert Moritz, "Life Is a Scream for Betty White," *Parade*, October 31, 2010, https://parade.com/132208/robertmoritz/betty-white-goes-wild/.
- 159 whom Tibbles knew: White, Here We Go Again, 109.
- 159 "Both Alvin and Elizabeth": Ibid., 108.
- 159 "Incident number one": Ibid., 109.
- 159 "a little anecdote": Tucker, The Women Who Made Television Funny, 160.

- 159 skip around in time: White, Here We Go Again, 111-13.
- 161 "I started having": Betty White, interview with Tony Fantozzi, Television Academy Foundation, June 4, 1997, video, https://interviews.televisionacademy.com/interviews/betty-white.
- 161 Moore jabbed at White: White, Here We Go Again, 114.
- 161 "That monster knew me": Ibid.
- 161 At the end of a broadcast: Ibid., 112.
- 161 "mayor of Hollywood": Ibid., 120.
- 161 felt glamorous: Ibid., 123.
- 162 "For a lovely girl": Ibid.
- 162 "Zsaz": White, Television Academy Foundation interview.
- 162 "I don't know which": Ibid.
- 162 "You're wasting your talent": Tucker, The Women Who Made Television Funny, 161.
- 163 Liberace had become a friend: White, Here We Go Again, 125.
- 163 had dreamed of that moment: Ibid., 127.

### Chapter 8: A Note of Sadness

- 165 "has had, and does have": Memo from Robert W. McFadyen to Fred Wile, July 5, 1951, Box 567A, folder 13, National Broadcasting Company Records, Wisconsin Historical Society, Madison, WI.
- 166 "Because of the nature": Ibid.
- 166 a ten-year contract: Memo from Thomas McAvity to Folsom, February 19, 1953. Box 368, folder 61, NBC Records (hereafter referred to as NBC Records).
- 166 "Molly Goldberg, a well-known": Letter from Loeb to Zero Mostel, September 15, 1951, Box 5, folder 15, Zero and Kate Mostel Papers, New York Public Library, Bill Rose Theatre Division, New York (hereafter referred to as Mostel Papers).
- 167 "Mrs. Berg is getting ready": Letter from Loeb to Zero Mostel, September 21, 1951, Mostel Papers.
- 167 "Would more analysis": Letter from Loeb to Zero Mostel, October 14, 1951, Mostel Papers.
- 167 an appeal to Cardinal Francis Spellman: Glenn D. Smith, Jr., "Something on My Own": Gertrude Berg and American Broadcasting, 1929–1956 (Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press, 2007), 164.
- 167 Spellman had exonerated: Ibid., 168.

- 167 "She said she never": Ibid., 167.
- 168 "He said he could fix": Jeff Kisseloff, The Box: An Oral History of Television (New York: Penguin Books, 1995), 412.
- 168 "Things coming to a head": Letter from Loeb to Zero Mostel, October 18, 1951, Mostel Papers.
- 168 as a companion: Madelyn Pugh Davis, Laughing with Lucy: My Life with America's Leading Lady of Comedy (Cincinnati: Clerisy Press, 2005), 53.
- 169 the nation's number one show: "How'I Love Lucy' Dominated Ratings from Its Start," *Hollywood Reporter*, August 15, 2011, https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/news/how-i-love-lucy-dominated-222960.
- 169 insisted on shooting: Davis, Laughing with Lucy, 55-56.
- 170 via Karl Freund: Leigh Allen, "Filming the I Love Lucy Show," American Cinematographer, https://ascmag.com/articles/filming-the-i-love-lucy-show.
- 170 whom Arnaz challenged: Ibid., 57.
- 170 agreed to a pay cut: Davis, Laughing with Lucy, 59.
- 171 worked as a magazine journalist: "Rountree, Martha (1911–1999)," Encyclopedia.com, https://www.encyclopedia.com/women/encyclopedias-almanacs-transcripts-and-maps/rountree-martha-1911-1999.
- 171 created a radio spin-off: Sharon Shahid, "60 Years Ago in News History: America Meets the Press," Newseum, November 14, 2007, Internet Archive, https://web.archive.org/web/20081117170923/http://www.newseum.org/news/news.aspx?item=jn\_MTP071114&style=f.
- 171 longest-running show: David Uberti, "Who's Hosted Meet the Press?," *Columbia Journalism Review*, November–December 2014, https://archives.cjr.org/currents/whos\_hosted\_meet\_the\_press.php.
- 171 In one of his appearances: "Joseph McCarthy on Communism in the State Department," *Meet the Press*, NBC, July 2, 1950, NBC Learn, https://archives.nbclearn.com/portal/site/k-12/browse?cuecard = 1790.
- 172 toting a gun: "MTP at 70: Martha Rountree Blazes a Trail," NBC News, November 6, 2017, https://www.nbcnews.com/storyline/meet -the-press-70-years/mtp-70-martha-rountree-blazes-trail-n817941.
- 172 first standard contract: J. E. Smyth, "When a Woman Called the Shots at the Screen Writers Guild," Women and Hollywood, March 14, 2017, https://womenandhollywood.com/guest-post-when

- -a-woman-called-the-shots-at-the-screen-writers-guild-bbdb72e 2984f/.
- 172 Harry Warner of Warner Bros. and Paramount's Y. Frank Freeman: J. E. Smyth, "The Mary C. McCall Years: When a Woman President Called the Shots at the Guild, Part Two," Written By, October 2017, 38–42, 63, https://www.bluetoad.com/publication/?i=437002&article\_id=2884825&view=articleBrowser.
- 173 "Is Y. Frank Freeman": Ibid.
- 173 she was indignant: Letter from Gustav Margraf to Sydney N. Kiges, November 12, 1951, Box 567A, folder 13, NBC Records.
- 173 "silent conspiracy' against": "Sponsor Standoff Bewilders NBC in 'Goldbergs' Bid," Variety, October 31, 1951.
- 174 "I am hopeful": Letter from Loeb to Zero Mostel, December 3, 1951, Mostel Papers.
- 174 "sticking to" him: Letter from Loeb to Zero Mostel, undated, Mostel Papers.
- 174 "Will Gertrude really stick": Ibid.
- 174 Berg called Loeb: Thomas Doherty, Cold War, Cool Medium: Television, McCarthyism, and American Culture (New York: Columbia University Press, 2005), 44.
- 175 "twenty people depending": Smith, "Something on My Own," 163.
- 175 "At no extra cost": Memo from Rud Lawrence to TV Network Sales Staff, September 7, 1951, Box 567A, folder 13, NBC Records.
- 175 "So recently": NBC sales brochure for *The Goldbergs*, ca. 1951–1952, Box 1, Berg Papers.
- 175 NBC was now trying: Various contracts, 1952, Box 567A, folder 13, NBC Records.
- 175 the American Civil Liberties Union responded: Letter from Patrick Murphy Malin to Berg, January 22, 1952, Box 920, folder 5, item 813, American Civil Liberties Union Records, Mudd Library, Princeton University, Princeton, NJ.
- 176 "Despite the fact": Doherty, Cold War, Cool Medium, 45.
- 176 "commend Gertrude Berg": Ibid., 45–46.
- 176 "most appreciative of the fight": Letter from Bill Prince to Loeb, January 14, 1952, Reel 1, Box 1, folder 1.5, Loeb Papers.
- 176 "It is hard to find words": Letter from Stryker to Loeb, January 17, 1952, Reel 1, Box 1, folder 1.5, Loeb Papers.

- 177 "It developed that": "If You've Missed These Faces . . . ," Who's Who in TV & Radio, 2, no. 1 (1952): 2, http://www.otrr.org/FILES/Magz\_pdf/Misc%201/Who%27s%20Who%20in%20TV%20&%20Radio%201952.pdf.
- 177 the Television Authority negotiated: "Loeb Settles Contract with "The Goldbergs," *Billboard*, February 2, 1952, 6.
- 177 As a result of the deal: "45G Loeb Payment Won't Deter TVA in 'Blacklist' Fight," *Variety*, January 30, 1952, 24.
- 178 NBC also received: Letter from Luba Aronoff to Berg, January 28, 1952; letter from Bill Ross to George Heller, ca. 1952; letter from Charlotte A. Christner to NBC, February 11, 1952, Reel 1, Box 1, folder 1.5, Loeb Papers.
- 178 "I have been pained": Letter from Luba Aronoff to Berg, January 28, 1952, Loeb Papers.
- 180 Some actors refused: Smith, "Something on My Own," 173.
- 180 She saw thirty-five actors: Unattributed news clipping, Oversize Box 17, Berg Papers.
- 180 She called the actor George Tobias: News clipping, World Telegram Sun, February 1, 1952, Oversize Box 17, Berg Papers.
- 181 offered the role: Arthur Sainer, Zero Dances: A Biography of Zero Mostel (New York: Limelight Editions, 1998), 165.
- 181 just forty-eight hours before: News clipping, Gazette & Daily, February 6, 1952, Oversize Box 17, Berg Papers.
- 181 "The New Jake Goldberg": John Crosby, New York Herald Tribune, "Radio and Television: The Goldbergs Return," February 10, 1952, n.p., Berg Papers.
- 182 "may detect a note": Eric Burns, Invasion of the Mind Snatchers: Television's Conquest of America in the Fifties (Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 2010), 172.
- 182 "Have I given up": Loeb notes, February 6, 1952, Reel 1, Box 1, folder 1.5, Loeb Papers.
- 182 "It does not make": Letter from H. Graham Morison to Barbara Ziegler, March 28, 1952, Reel 1, Box 1, folder 1.4, Loeb Papers.
- 183 did win a \$3.5 million lawsuit: Ken Tucker, "The Man Who Beat the Blacklist . . . John Henry Faulk," *Entertainment Weekly*, July 27, 1990, https://ew.com/article/1990/07/27/man-who-beat-blacklistjohn-henry-faulk/.

- 183 well-received Passover episode: News clipping, East Side News, April 19, 1952, Oversize Box 17, Berg Papers.
- 183 featured thirty-four seder guests: News clipping, *Pittsburgh Press*, April 17, 1952, Oversize Box 17, Berg Papers.
- 183 an internal NBC memo: Memo from Robert E. Button to Edward Hits, May 26, 1952, Box 567A, folder 13, NBC Records.
- 183 "as a friend": Sainer, Zero Dances, 165.
- 183 Loeb and Berg rarely saw each other: Smith, "Something on My Own," 181.
- 183 Loeb was compelled to testify: United States Senate, Subcommittee to Investigate the Administration of the Internal Security Act and Other Internal Security Laws of the Committee on the Judiciary, Subversive Infiltration of Radio, Television and the Entertainment Industry, Washington, DC, April 23, 1952.
- 184 The cost of a black-and white television set: Christopher H. Sterling and John Michael Kittross, Stay Tuned: A History of American Broadcasting (Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2002), 317.
- 184 With 15.3 million TVs in use: Ibid., 864.
- 184 The new union set: Betty White, Here We Go Again: My Life in Television (New York: Scribner, 1995), 87.
- 185 sales of Hazel Bishop lipstick: "1950s TV Turns on America," Ad Age, March 28, 2005, https://adage.com/article/75-years-of-ideas/1950s-tv-turns-america/102703.
- 185 "Stays on YOU": Mary Tannen, "Hazel Bishop, 92, an Innovator Who Made Lipstick Kissproof," New York Times, December 10, 1998, https://www.nytimes.com/1998/12/10/nyregion/hazel-bishop-92-an-innovator-who-made-lipstick-kissproof.html.
- 185 placed television's first political ad: Chapman Rackaway, Communicating Politics Online (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2014), 20.
- 185 108 stations in sixty-five cities: Gary R. Edgerton, *The Columbia History of American Television* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2007), 103.
- 185 was lifted in April 1952: Eighteenth Annual Report: Federal Communications Commission (Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1952), 107.
- 185 allowed for 1,875 new commercial stations: The Television Inquiry: Allocations Phase, Interim Report of the Committee on Interstate and

- Foreign Commerce (Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1956), 2.
- 185 on a twenty-five-acre lot: Patrick Shanley, "CBS Sells Iconic Television City Property for \$750 Million," *Hollywood Reporter*, December 10, 2018, https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/news/cbs-sells-television-city-property-750-million-1168095.
- 186 Movie ticket sales dropped: Jim Callan, America in the 1960s (New York: Facts on File, 2006), 19.
- 186 Motion Picture Association of America prohibited: Susan Murray, Hitch Your Antenna to the Stars: Early Television and Broadcast Stardom (New York: Routledge, 2005), 43.
- 186 "theater television": Janet Wasko, "Hollywood and Television in the 1950s: The Roots of Diversification," Encyclopedia.com, https://www.encyclopedia.com/arts/culture-magazines/hollywood-and-television-1950s-roots-diversification.
- 188 She tried to soothe herself: Karen Chilton, Hazel Scott: The Pioneering Journey of a Jazz Pianist from Café Society to Hollywood to HUAC (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2008), 158.
- 188 "No matter what": Martin Chilton, "Billie Holiday: The Wild Lady of Jazz Who Adored England," *The Independent*, July 17, 2019, https://www.independent.co.uk/arts-entertainment/music/features/billie-holiday-anniversary-death-jazz-age-cause-a8997656.html.
- 188 "she is believed": Chilton, Hazel Scott, 158.
- 188 "were delighted by the way": Ibid., 159.
- 189 filed a complaint: ACLU, Complaint before the Federal Communications Commission, April 2, 1952, Box 920, folder 11, item 911, ACLU Papers.
- 189 "probably because of": Ibid.
- 189 "both unfounded and lacking in responsibility": Letter from William A. Roberts to T. J. Slowie, May 29, 1952, Box 920, folder 11, item 911, ACLU Papers.
- 190 Duke Ellington praised Scott: Duke Ellington, "The Most Exciting Women I've Known," *Ebony*, April 1952, 23–30.

# Chapter 9: Dramatic Pause

192 had traveled to Chicago: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 142, Phillips Papers.

- 192 "I know for a certainty": Ibid., 81, Phillips Papers.
- 193 "Please let me repeat": Letter from Phillips to "Charley," ca. 1950, Box 37, Phillips Papers.
- 193 "You've got to have": "Magnificent Corrosive," Time, March 8, 1954, 61.
- 194 first soap to successfully transition: David Bianculli, *The Platinum Age of Television: From* I Love Lucy to The Walking Dead, *How TV Became Terrific* (New York: Anchor Books, 2017), 130.
- 194 Phillips was paid: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 143, Phillips Papers.
- 194 "While it's difficult": "Television Reviews: Guiding Light," Variety, July 2, 1952, 29.
- 195 "I had also come": Phillips autobiographical drafts, 147, Phillips Papers.
- 196 "I know of a group": Committee on Un-American Activities, United States House of Representatives, *Investigation of Communist Activities in the New York City Area—Part 1*, May 4, 1953 (Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1953), 1352–53.
- 196 inspired civil rights organizations: Dwayne Mack, "Hazel Scott: A Career Curtailed," *The Journal of African American History*, Spring 2006, 153–70.
- 197 told the network she needed: Memo from Rud Lawrence, March 19, 1952, Box 567A, folder 13, NBC Records.
- 197 boarded the *Queen Mary*: Steward's list of first-class passengers on *Queen Mary*, July 7, 1952, Oversize Box 17, Berg Papers.
- 197 in the fall of 1952: "'Goldbergs' Back to ½-Hr. Format," Variety, June 11, 1952, 22.
- 197 not enough stations: "NBC-TV to Co-op 'Goldbergs,' 'Jury,'" Variety, November 19, 1952, 25.
- 197 "I realize now": Milton Berle, Milton Berle: An Autobiography (New York: Delacorte Press, 1974), 294.
- 199 to do a music-based show: "Gertrude Berg 'Kinnies' New Program for TV," *Variety*, May 27, 1953, 54.
- 199 Her appearances drew: "NBC-TV's Chant: 'We Want Mollie," Variety, February 4, 1953, 27.
- 199 she had turned down: Glenn D. Smith, Jr., "Something on My Own": Gertrude Berg and American Broadcasting, 1929–1956 (Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press, 2007), 194.

- 199 The cast would convene: *Goldbergs* schedule, July 3, 1953, Oversize Box 8, Berg Papers.
- 200 "The new Jake Goldberg": Leon Morse, "Goldbergs Back for Summer TV with Old Familiar Charm," *Billboard*, July 11, 1953, 2, 10.
- 200 "Robert H. Harris segued": "Television Reviews: The Goldbergs," *Variety*, July 8, 1953, 35.
- 200 "open-faced warmth": Morse, "Goldbergs Back for Summer TV with Old Familiar Charm."
- 201 "After the dose": "TV Previewers Recommend," *Philadelphia Bulletin*, July 3, 1953, n.p., Oversize 8, Berg Papers.
- 201 the same old problem: "Orphans of the TV Storm," *Variety*, September 23, 1953, 28.
- 201 "re-established itself": Ibid.
- 201 carried from her Park Avenue home: Smith, "Something on My Own," 195.
- 201 gastric hemorrhages: "Gertrude Berg Seriously Ill; Daughter Also in Hosp," Variety, December 9, 1953, 2.
- 201 in critical condition: "Gertrude Berg Out of Hosp; to Rest in Fla.," *Variety*, January 27, 1954, 30.
- 201 more than 10,000 fan letters: Smith, "Something on My Own," 195.
- 201 read some of the notes: Note from Fannie Merrill to Joseph A. Moran, December 13, 1953, Box 35, folder 519, Ritter and Moran Papers.
- 201 "I can only do two": Letter from Moran to Berg, December 10, 1953, Box 35, folder 519, Ritter and Moran Papers.
- 202 had been given at least: "Gertrude Berg Seriously Ill; Daughter Also in Hosp," *Variety*.
- 203 "I just figured": William Bell, interview with Alan Carter, Television Academy Foundation, July 15, 1998, video, https://interviews.televisionacademy.com/interviews/william-bell.
- 204 "spinster": Douglas S. Cramer, interview with Henry Colman and Jenni Matz, Television Academy Foundation, May 22, 2009, video, https://interviews.televisionacademy.com/interviews/douglas-s-cramer.
- 204 "TV Proves Housewives": "Sobs and Suds," TV Guide, June 5, 1953, 8.
- 204 "The first time this reviewer": "Guiding Light," TV Guide, ca. 1953, n.p. Snapshot of magazine on file at the Paley Center for Media, New York, June 7, 2019.

- 205 enrolled in Culver Military Academy: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 158, Phillips Papers.
- 205 "As time went on": Ibid., 167.
- 205 commiserated with the mother: Ibid., 159.
- 206 "Once again the single-woman home": Ibid., 167.
- 206 heading to Key West: "Gertrude Berg Out of Hosp; to Rest in Fla.," *Variety*.
- 206 she was in talks: "Hal (Gildersleeve) Peary, Hazel Scott into WMGM New Daytime Lineup," *Variety*, October 28, 1953, 22.
- 206 starting on September 25, 1953: Betty White, Here We Go Again: My Life in Television (New York: Scribner, 1995), 128–29.
- 207 "It was a little like doing": Ibid., 128.
- 207 to compete with: Mary Cremmen, "TV Notebook," Boston Globe, February 11, 1954, 3.
- 207 Could she handle: White, Here We Go Again, 130.
- 208 in December 1953: "Betty White Leaving KLAC Day Program; Link-letter in the Dough," Los Angeles Times, December 15, 1953, 24.
- 208 Her mentor and benefactor: White, Here We Go Again, 130.
- 208 "the most successful young woman": Jane Morris, "No Time for Nothun," article draft, ca. 1954, Box 27, folder 16, Ardmore Papers.

# Chapter 10: Black and White and Red

- 209 involved so many people: Betty White, Here We Go Again: My Life in Television (New York: Scribner, 1995), 132–33.
- 209 more than two thousand fan letters: Jane Morris, "No Time for Nothun," article draft, ca. 1954, Box 27, folder 16, Ardmore Papers.
- 209 produced the show: *Betty White: First Lady of Television*, DVD, directed by Steven J. Boettcher and Michael J. Trinklein (Boettcher + Trinklein Television, 2018).
- 209 a makeup artist and a hairdresser: White, Here We Go Again, 133.
- 209 Her dresses were now provided: Morris, "No Time for Nothun."
- 210 "biggest break": Walter Ames, "Betty White Signed by NBC for Network Show; Gleason Mishap Filmed," Los Angeles Times, February 2, 1954, 22.
- 210 she awoke at 4:15 a.m.: White, Here We Go Again, 140.
- 210 "The day starts early": Morris, "No Time for Nothun."
- 210 "It always amazed me": White, Here We Go Again, 140.

- 210 her own carpeted dressing room: Ibid., 133.
- 210 Makeup call came: Ibid., 140.
- 211 "as if it were a lover": Morris, "No Time for Nothun."
- 211 "Dear Betty": White, Here We Go Again, 135.
- 211 "He had the face": Ibid., 136.
- 212 "If you're natural": Morris, "No Time for Nothun."
- 212 Western star Guy Madison: White, Here We Go Again, 134–35.
- 212 retired marine major Donald Keyhoe: "Keyhoe to Tell All on Betty White Seg," *Billboard*, April 10, 1954, 3.
- 212 A man named Mr. Bethrem: Thomas Morrow, "Man on TV Tells of Visiting Crew of a Flying Saucer," *Chicago Daily Tribune*, April 4, 1954, 40.
- 212 She needed to stop fidgeting: Morris, "No Time for Nothun."
- 213 watched the day's show: White, Here We Go Again, 141.
- 213 She grabbed lunch: Morris, "No Time for Nothun."
- 213 "You can feel pretty sorry": Ibid.
- 213 "But what else": Jack Holland, "Can I Ever Be a Wife?," TV Star Parade, December 1954, 38.
- 214 "Betty White, the hottest young star": Morris, "No Time for Nothun."
- 214 in at least fifteen markets: "Life with Elizabeth' Sold in 15 Markets," *Variety*, September 23, 1953, 31.
- 214 "an amusing, wacky series": "Life with Elizabeth," *Variety*, October 21, 1953, 33.
- 214 "It is of a type": Sam Chase, "TV Film: Life with Elizabeth," Billboard, November 7, 1953, 19.
- 214 "Betty White and her": "Life with Elizabeth," TV Guide, April 30, 1954, 21.
- 215 "A comedienne who somehow": Jack Gould, "Television in Review; Betty White's Comic Antics Deserving of Better Spot," New York Times, March 24, 1954, 37.
- 215 Her agent clipped: Letter from MCA Artists Ltd. to Thomas Mc-Avity, March 26, 1954, Box 380, folder 23, NBC Records.
- 215 "Attractive, charming": Leon Morse, "The Betty White Show," Bill-board, February 20, 1954, 12.
- 215 "Daytime television east of California": Donald Kirkley, "Look and Listen," *The Sun*, March 9, 1954, 10.
- 216 "the disposition of a storybook heroine": "Betty White's Life with Elizabeth," TV Guide, April 23, 1954, 15–17.

- 216 "If ignorance is bliss": White 130.
- 217 She delivered commercials: Walter Ames, "Cinderella Never Worked This Hard," Los Angeles Times, April 11, 1954, D1.
- 218 "It wouldn't be fair": Donald Kirkley, "Betty White Varies Give-Away Style," *The Sun*, October 3, 1954, L11.
- 218 "Sooner or later": John Crosby, "Radio and Television: 'Wholesome' Routine and Big Sister Acts," *Hartford Courant*, May 24, 1954, 12.
- 218 "He didn't like": Kliph Nesteroff, "The Early Betty White 1947–1973," WFMU's Beware of the Blog, April 4, 2010, https://blog.wfmu.org/freeform/2010/04/the-early-betty-white.html.
- 219 "Betty White is a charming young woman": Kirkley, "Betty White Varies Give-Away Style."
- 219 "Yes, we've had one": Richard Dyer MacCann, "Television's Betty White," Christian Science Monitor, May 11, 1954, 11.
- 219 She invited the dancer Arthur Duncan: White, Here We Go Again, 137.
- 220 "with deep regret": Betty White: First Lady of Television, DVD.
- 220 one of the first Black regulars: Brian Seibert, "Dance: This Week; All the Tap Dancers in New York," New York Times, May 30, 2004, https://www.nytimes.com/2004/05/30/arts/dance-this-week-all-the-tap-dancers-in-new-york.html?n=Top%2FReference%2FTimes+Topics%2FPeople%2FH%2FHines%2C+Gregory.
- 221 "a terrific bonanza": Quoted in Murray Forman, One Night on TV Is Worth Weeks at the Paramount (Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2012), 261.
- 221 took the Panamanian ship: Karen Chilton, Hazel Scott: The Pioneering Journey of a Jazz Pianist from Café Society to Hollywood to HUAC (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2008), 161–65.
- 222 "Okay, I'll stay": Author's interview with Adam Clayton Powell III, May 11, 2019.
- 222 "Well, Adam, God is giving": Chilton 163.
- 222 "We're America's strangest family": Ibid.
- 223 "But what happens": Ibid., 164.
- 223 "I think we need to understand": Author's interview with Adam Clayton Powell III, May 11, 2019.
- 224 "I'm never going to work": Ibid.
- 224 "[T]here took place": Adam Clayton Powell, Jr., Adam by Adam: The

- Autobiography of Adam Clayton Powell, Jr. (New York: Dafina Books, 1971), 228.
- 224 viewers who stayed up late enough: Benjamin Gross, "Living Test Patterns: The Models Who Calibrated Color TV," *The Atlantic*, June 28, 2015, https://www.theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2015/06/miss-color-tv/396266/.
- 225 White's NBC bosses: White, Here We Go Again, 141-42.
- 225 had worked to develop color television: "Pioneering in Electronics, Chapter Nine—Television: Monochrome to Color," The David Sarnoff Library, http://www.davidsarnoff.org/kil-chapter09.html.
- 225 "It made black and white": Betty White, interview with Tony Fantozzi, Television Academy Foundation, June 4, 1997, video, https://interviews.televisionacademy.com/interviews/betty-white.
- 225 Commanded to make *The Guiding Light*: Allison J. Waldman, "'GL' Through the Years," *Television Week*, January 22, 2007, 36–37.
- 226 ABC merged with United Paramount Theatres: Harold L. Erickson, "American Broadcast Company," Encylopaedia Britannica, https://www.britannica.com/topic/American-Broadcasting-Company#ref 167751.
- 226 Julius and Ethel Rosenberg: "Julius and Ethel Rosenberg Executed for Espionage," History, https://www.history.com/this-day-in-history/rosenbergs-executed.
- 226 Jean-Paul Sartre: "Rosenbergs convicted of espionage," History, https://www.history.com/this-day-in-history/rosenbergs-convicted -of-espionage.
- 226 Albert Einstein: Tim Ott, "Julius and Ethel Rosenberg: Their Case, Trial and Death," Biography, https://www.biography.com/news/julius-ethel-rosenberg-espionage-trial-death.
- 226 Pablo Picasso: David S. Martin, "Art Exhibit About Rosenbergs Tours Country," AP, March 18, 1989, https://apnews.com/7879e93a3174b5573390d5a6a29a40cf.
- 226 Pope Pius XII: Joe Heim, "Sons of Executed Spies Julius and Ethel Rosenberg Ask Obama to Exonerate Their Mother," *Washington Post*, December 1, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/education/sons-of-executed-spies-julius-and-ethel-rosenberg-ask-obama-to-exonerate-mom/2016/12/01/a654c7ca-b7e6-11e6-b8df-600bd9d38a02\_story.html.

- 226 "totalitarian, fascist": Thomas I. Emerson and David M. Helfeld, "Loyalty Among Government Employees," *Yale Law Journal* 58, no. 1 (December 1948): 1–143, https://digitalcommons.law.yale.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=4746&context=ylj.
- 226 "It is now evident": "Text of Address by Truman Explaining to Nation His Actions in the White Case," New York Times, November 17, 1953, 26.
- 227 riveted 44 million viewers: Tim Page, "Desi Arnaz, TV Pioneer, Is Dead at 69," New York Times, December 3, 1986, D26.
- 227 she had to meet with: Lucille Ball, Love, Lucy (New York: Berkley Boulevard, 1996), Apple Books/iPad, 242–43.
- 227 "Now I want you": Ibid., 250.
- 227 had paid him \$8,775: Document of Earnings 1953 from January 1 to November 1, Reel 1, Box 1, Folder 1.7-1.8. Loeb Papers.
- 227 which cost \$11,450: Letter from V. E. Korns to Loeb, November 3, 1954, Reel 1, Box 1, folder 1.6, Loeb Papers.
- 228 considering moving it to daytime: "Goldbergs' May Become Strip," *Billboard*, October 3, 1953, 3.
- 228 Her contract with NBC stipulated: "Molly Vice Sheen in DuMont Deal with NBC Blessing," *Variety*, March 3, 1954, 1.
- 228 "into a new prominent position": Ibid.
- 229 She signed a deal: "Buttons and Berg," Variety, July 28, 1954, 108.
- 230 "Mrs. Berg simply is not": Morris Freedman, "From the American Scene: The Real Molly Goldberg," Commentary, April 1956, https://www.commentarymagazine.com/articles/morris-freedman/from-the-american-scene-the-real-molly-goldberg/.
- 230 DuMont sold the sponsorship: "General Foods Switches \$3.3 Million to Y&R, B&B; P&G in Record CBS-TV Buy," *Broadcasting-Telecasting*, March 29, 1954, 29.
- 230 took key backstage jobs: Freedman, "From the American Scene: The Real Molly Goldberg."
- 231 "I made more money": Author's interview with Adam Berg, May 8, 2019.
- 232 about two hundred affiliates: "DuMont Television Network," Encyclopaedia Britannica, https://www.britannica.com/topic/DuMont-Television-Network.
- 232 June 1954 opening: David Weinstein, The Forgotten Network: DuMont

- and the Birth of American Television (Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 2004), 46.
- 232 "New York's Answer": Muriel Fischer, "DuMont's Tele-Centre Is New York's Answer to West Coast Video Rivalry," New York World-Telegram & Sun, June 12, 1954, n.p., Berg Papers.
- 232 dress rehearsal: Freedman, "From the American Scene: The Real Molly Goldberg."
- 234 a \$5 million contract: Smith, "Something on My Own," 198-99.
- 234 "I did want to tell": Letter from Ted Bergmann to Berg, October 27, 1954, Box 57, Berg Papers.
- 234 DuMont operated: Smith, "Something on My Own," 199.

# Chapter 11: The Scourge of 1955

- 236 "Molly worked": Morris Freedman, "From the American Scene: The Real Molly Goldberg," Commentary, April 1956, https://www.commentarymagazine.com/articles/morris-freedman/from-the-american-scene-the-real-molly-goldberg/.
- 237 the introduction is signed: Gertrude Berg and Myra Waldo, *The Molly Goldberg Jewish Cookbook* (Bala Cynwyd, PA: Ivyland Books, 2008), 7.
- 237 "Watching Molly cook": Ibid.,
- 237 beef and sauerkraut: Ibid., 97-98.
- 237 "Show me someone": Ibid., 185.
- 237 "full-figured woman": Joyce Antler, ed. Talking Back: Images of Jewish Women in American Popular Culture (Hanover, NH: Brandeis University Press, 1998), 97.
- 237 "She would never": Author's interview with Anne Schwartz, April 30, 2019.
- 238 For the previous five years: "Yoo-Hoo, Mrs. Newark—Molly Goldberg's Coming to Bam's," Bamberger's press release, April 30, 1953, Box 62, Berg Papers.
- 238 hundreds of fans: "Molly Goldberg Is Just What Milwaukee Had Expected," *Milwaukee Journal*, circa 1952, n.p., Box 62, Berg Papers.
- 238 members of local women's clubs: "Molly Goldberg to Introduce Her Own Dress Designs Here," *Columbus Dispatch*, September 5, 1952, n.p., Box 62, Berg Papers.
- 238 who had worked in the Method tradition: Eric Grode, "Mira Rostova,

- Coach to Montgomery Clift, Dies at 99," New York Times, February 6, 2009, https://www.nytimes.com/2009/02/06/movies/06ros tova.html.
- 239 "She carried off": Freedman, "From the American Scene: The Real Molly Goldberg."
- 240 "She is a great force": "Anything but Average," *Tablet*, January 18, 2008, https://www.tabletmag.com/jewish-arts-and-culture/1291/anything -but-average.
- 240 partnered with Guild Films: "Guild Films to Shoot Massey TV Series Here," *Radio Television Daily*, March 16, 1955, 1.
- 240 "the most ambitious production program": "Guild Production Sked Embraces Six Shows," *Billboard*, July 23, 1955, 12.
- 241 As early as February 1954: Memo from Sam Fuller to Thomas McAvity, February 11, 1954, Box 380, folder 23, NBC Records.
- 241 successful run the previous summer: Letter from Wilbur Stark to Fuller, February 12, 1954, Box 380, folder 23, NBC Records.
- 241 "Ladies' Choice is based on": Memo from Sam Fuller to Thomas McAvity, February 11, 1954.
- 241 Eisenhower had won: "Women in Politics," CQ Researcher, https://library.cqpress.com/cqresearcher/document.php?id=cqresrre1956 022000.
- 241 "anything pertaining to their daily life": Memo from Sam Fuller to Thomas McAvity, February 11, 1954.
- 242 NBC executive Sam Fuller met: Memo from Fuller to Fred Wile, March 26, 1954, Box 380, folder 23, NBC Records.
- 242 "but felt the show lacked": Ibid.
- 242 "THINK THE PRESENT SHOW": Telegram from Fedderson to Mc-Avity, March 21, 1954, Box 380, folder 23, NBC Records.
- 242 His popularity was on the decline: Myles Hudson, "Why Did Joseph McCarthy's Influence Decline?," Encyclopaedia Britannica, https://www.britannica.com/story/why-did-joseph-mccarthys-influence-decline.
- 242 didn't particularly care for him: Jesse Greenspan, "How Eisenhower Secretly Pushed Back Against McCarthyism," History, https://www.history.com/news/dwight-eisenhower-joseph-mccarthy-red-scare.
- 242 he accused the US Army: "Joseph McCarthy Begins Hearings Inves-

- tigating U.S. Army," History, https://www.history.com/this-day-in-history/mccarthy-army-hearings-begin.
- 243 turned the American public: "Joseph McCarthy Condemned by Senate," History, https://www.history.com/this-day-in-history/mccarthy-condemned-by-senate.
- 243 He interrupted: "Joseph McCarthy Begins Hearings Investigating U.S. Army," History.
- 243 "Until this moment, Senator": Ibid.
- 243 McCarthy self-combusted: *The Betty White Show* ratings memo for April 26, 27, 28, 1954, from Sam Fuller; memo from Jim Cornell to Fuller re "Betty White Trendex," May 6, 1954, Box 380, folder 23, NBC Records.
- 243 had to stop: Letter from Wile to Pat Kelly, August 9, 1954, Box 380, folder 23, NBC Records.
- 244 after a complaint: Letter from Wile to Mickey Rockford, July 19, 1954, Box 380, folder 23, NBC Records.
- 244 moved her show: "Betty White Unsold, Shifts to New Time," *Variety*, June 30, 1954, 31.
- 244 moved her back to midday: Letter from McAvity to Louis G. Cowan, September 9, 1954, Box 380, folder 23, NBC Records.
- 244 threw a soiree: Sheilah Graham, "A Date for Garroway," syndicated column, November 1954.
- 246 had fallen out of favor: Martin Turnbull, "Spotlight on . . . Romanoff's," Martin Turnbull, https://martinturnbull.com/hollywood-places/spotlight-romanoffs/.
- 247 first trip to New York City: Betty White, Here We Go Again: My Life in Television (New York: Scribner, 1995), Apple Books/iPad, 144.
- 247 "It was my first brush": Ibid.
- 248 "We are trying": James L. Baughman, Same Time, Same Station: Creating American Television, 1948–1961 (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2007), 103.
- 248 "spectaculars": Jack Slater, "Sylvester L. 'Pat' Weaver: Hall of Fame Tribute," Television Academy, 1985, https://www.emmys.com/news/hall-fame/pat-weaver-hall-fame-tribute.
- 248 \$5 million: Baughman, Same Time, Same Station, 103-05.
- 248 "Before we had ridiculous dramas": Ibid.

- 248 she began arguing: Phillips autobiographical drafts, 144–46, Phillips Papers.
- 249 "I made this change": Ibid., 145.
- 249 "I wanted to be loved": Ibid., 146.
- 250 "We don't believe in": Ibid., 148.
- 250 having problems with his eyes: Letter from Loeb to IRS, October 4, 1954, Reel 1, Box 1, folder 1.6, Loeb Papers.
- 250 "forming an anti-suicide club": Letter from Loeb to Kate Mostel, September 3, 1954, Box 5, folder 15, Mostel Papers.
- 250 "The only arrangements": Letter from Loeb to Zero Mostel, November 5, 1954, Box 5, folder 15, Mostel Papers.
- 251 "under an assumed name": Letter from Loeb to Zero Mostel, undated, Box 5, folder 15, Mostel Papers.
- 251 outstanding income tax warrant: Letter from Philip D. Greenspan to Loeb, March 15, 1955, Reel 1, Box 1, folder 1.6, Loeb Papers.
- 251 Loeb could no longer pay: Arthur Sainer, Zero Dances: A Biography of Zero Mostel (New York: Limelight Editions, 1998), 174.
- 251 checked into room 507: "Philip Loeb Dead; Prominent Actor," New York Times, September 2, 1955, 38.
- 251 called several friends: Glenn D. Smith, Jr., "Something on My Own": Gertrude Berg and American Broadcasting, 1929–1956 (Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press, 2007), 180.
- 251 changed into his pajamas: "Philip Loeb Dead; Prominent Actor," New York Times.
- 252 he fought for : Smith, "Something on My Own," 180.
- 252 Berg was emotional: Letter from Claasen to Berg, September 2, 1955, Box 62, Berg Papers.
- 253 moving to the suburbs: J. P. Shanley, "TV: 'Goldbergs' Move; Shift to Suburbs Seen on Opening Show," *New York Times*, September 23, 1955, 49.
- 253 "The Goldbergs are now settled": Press release, ca. 1955, Box 62, Berg Papers.
- 253 "Like many other New Yorkers": Shanley, "TV: 'Goldbergs' Move."
- 253 "There is no question": Leon Morse, "'Goldbergs' Moves to Film with Ease," *Billboard*, May 28, 1955, 8.
- 253 "maintains its innate and unique": "The Goldbergs," *Variety*, September 28, 1955, 38.

- 255 would be no overtly Jewish: Vincent Brook, "The Americanization of Molly: How Mid-Fifties TV Homogenized "The Goldbergs' (and Got 'Berg-larized' in the Process)," Cinema Journal, Summer 1999, 45–67.
- 256 telling those who rang: Letters from Claasen to Berg, March 14 and July 28, 1955, Box 62, Berg Papers.
- 256 She appeared on television: Letter from Claasen to Berg, October 26, 1955, Box 62, Berg Papers.
- 256 Waldo cooked enough beef: Letter from Claasen to Berg, October 11, 1955, Box 62, Berg Papers.
- 256 to send to fifty-two reviewers: Letter from Louise Thomas to Berg, October 18, 1955, Box 62, Berg Papers.
- 256 On October 21: Letter from Janet Gleason to Fannie Merrill, October 18, 1955, Box 62, Berg Papers.
- 256 They were top-ten shows: Tim Brooks and Earle F. Marsh, The Complete Directory to Prime Time Network and Cable TV Shows, 1946–Present (New York: Ballantine, 2007), 1681.
- 256 "the Jackie Robinson of television": David Johnson, "The Jackie Robinson of Television': The Nat King Cole Show," Indiana Public Media, February 10, 2020, https://indianapublicmedia.org/nightlights/nat-king-cole-show.php.
- 257 "I was the pioneer": Ibid.
- 258 "He's a good friend": Author's interview with Adam Clayton Powell III, May 11, 2019.

# Chapter 12: The World Turns

- 259 "If I ever find": Phillips autobiographical drafts, 157, Phillips Papers.
- 259 The Amanda Holmes character: Ibid., 165–66.
- 260 "No, I didn't cook": Ibid., 158.
- 260 persuaded CBS to provide: Ibid., 148-49.
- 260 one of several blacklisted: Carol A. Stabile, *The Broadcast 41: Women and the Anti-Communist Blacklist* (London: Goldsmiths Press, 2018), 159.
- 261 In a February 1955 interview: "Irna Weeps for the Weepers," *Variety*, February 9, 1955, 33.
- 262 "As the world turns": Phillips autobiographical drafts, 151, Phillips Papers.
- 262 "fantasized as well as fictionalized": Ibid., 147.

- 262 the number one daytime soap: Sam Ford, "Growing Old Together: Following As the World Turns' Tom Hughes Through the Years," in The Survival of Soap Opera: Transformations for a New Media Era, edited by Sam Ford, Abigail de Kosnik, and C. Lee Harrington (Jackson: University Press of Mississippi, 2011), 87.
- 263 put two half-hour soap operas: James L. Baughman, Same Time, Same Station: Creating American Television, 1948–1961 (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2007), 296.
- 263 had a hand in seven shows: "Phillips, Irna (1901–1973)," Encyclopedia .com, https://www.encyclopedia.com/women/encyclopedias-almanacs -transcripts-and-maps/phillips-irna-1901-1973.
- 263 longest running of all scripted programs: Bill Carter, "CBS Turns Out 'Guiding Light," New York Times, April 1, 2009, https://www.nytimes.com/2009/04/02/arts/television/02ligh.html.
- 264 "In memory of my mother": Dedication by Katherine L. Phillips, Phillips autobiographical drafts, Box 12, Phillips Papers.
- 264 "Since she is on a stage": Brooks Atkinson, "Theatre: 'Majority of One," New York Times, February 17, 1959, 28.
- 265 She spent several years: "Anything but Average," *Tablet*, January 18, 2008, https://www.tabletmag.com/jewish-arts-and-culture/1291/any thing-but-average.
- 265 "I have lived": Gertrude Berg and Cherney Berg, Molly and Me: The Memoirs of Gertrude Berg (New York: McGraw-Hill, 1961), ix.
- 266 "the new stereotype": Marjorie Ingall, "Remembering the Emmys' First Best Actress Winner," *Tablet*, September 17, 2018, https://www.tabletmag.com/sections/community/articles/gertrude-berg-best-actress-emmy.
- 267 "Yoo-hoo, Mrs. Bloom": Stuart Elliott, "The Media Business: Advertising; Animated Pots and Pans Clamor to Be Scrubbed Clean in a New Commercial for S.O.S. from Clorox," New York Times, August 19, 1994, D16.
- 267 "When I'm by myself": Glenn D. Smith, Jr., "Something on My Own": Gertrude Berg and American Broadcasting, 1929–1956 (Syracuse, NY: Syracuse University Press, 2007), 217.
- 267 The official cause: "Gertrude Berg, Molly of 'The Goldbergs,' Dead," New York Times, September 15, 1966, 43.
- 267 opening night: Smith, "Something on My Own," 215.

- 267 How to Be a Jewish Mother: Ingall, "Remembering the Emmys' First Best Actress Winner."
- 267 "Our research says": Jennifer Keishin Armstrong, Mary and Lou and Rhoda and Ted: And All the Brilliant Minds Who Made the Mary Tyler Moore Show a Classic (New York: Simon & Schuster Paperbacks, 2013), 36.
- 269 "One does not look": Quoted in Karen Chilton, Hazel Scott: The Pioneering Journey of a Jazz Pianist from Café Society to Hollywood to HUAC (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2008), 177.
- 269 "much needed rest": Lorissa Rinehart, "This Black Woman Was Once the Biggest Star in Jazz. Here's Why You've Never Heard of Her," Narratively, August 1, 2018, https://narratively.com/this-black-woman-was-once-the-biggest-star-in-jazz-heres-why-youve-never-heard-of-her/.
- 269 "The pope could be watching!": Author's interview with Adam Clayton Powell III, May 11, 2019.
- 270 "Think about it": Ibid.
- 270 "nonservant role": David K. Li and Diana Dasrath, "Diahann Carroll, First Black Woman to Star in Nonservant Role in TV Series, Dies at 84," NBC News, October 4, 2019, https://www.nbcnews.com/pop-culture/pop-culture-news/diahann-carroll-first-black-woman-star-non-servant-role-tv-n1062511.
- 270 "One of the lawyers": "Hearing Before the Panel of the Library of Congress, Hotel Sofitel Ma Maison, Los Angeles, California, March 6, 1996," National Film Preservation Board, https://www.loc.gov/programs/national-film-preservation-board/preservation-research/television-videotape-preservation-study/los-angeles-public-hearing/.
- 271 Hazel Scott landed: "Hazel Scott, Jazz Pianist, Singer Dies," Washington Post, October 4, 1981, https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/1981/10/04/hazel-scott-jazz-pianist-singer-dies/a6a2da7e-afc2-424c-af56-dac992e729e0/.
- 271 "Your mother has her dream job": Author's interview with Adam Clayton Powell III, May 11, 2019.
- 273 In July 1955, she joined: Donald Kirkley, "Betty White Connects," *The Sun*, July 10, 1955, FA12.
- 273 "One thing I'm still": Ibid.
- 273 she met Lucille Ball: "Betty White and Lucille Ball Had Quite the

- Special Friendship: "They Considered Each Other Family," *Closer Weekly*, November 1, 2017, https://www.closerweekly.com/posts/betty-white-lucille-ball-friendship-145598/.
- 274 White eventually married: *Betty White: First Lady of Television, DVD,* directed by Steven J. Boettcher and Michael J. Trinklein (Boettcher + Trinklein Television, 2018).